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When the angel said to the shepherds, “you will find an 
infant wrapped in swaddling clothes and lying in a manger” 
there was a presumption involved. 

The angel presumed that the shepherds would want to go 
and see what was going on.  The angel did not need to 
command them to go.   

The momentousness of the occasion, with the signs in the 
heavens to mark it, would be enough for the shepherds to 
want to go and “see this thing that has taken place, which 
the Lord has made known to us.” 

And so, they hurried to Bethlehem.  They were all about it.  
And when they discovered the child, they couldn’t wait to 
tell others about it.  They could do so on the basis of their 
own direct experience of the event.  Everyone was amazed. 

Mary is a step ahead of the game, though.  She has moved 
beyond the initial stage of amazement to the point of 
pondering in her heart the meaning of the events that she 
has come to play a central role in. 

This is a key development.  Amazement alone does not 
accomplish anything.  It’s only when we take the time and 
effort to unpack the meaning of what has occurred that we 
are in a position to do anything about it. 

By the time the shepherds arrived to share in the experience 
of God becoming human Mary was full on into the 
experience of discovering what it was going to mean to be 
the mother of the Word made flesh.   

I imagine that it’s already mind boggling to be a parent for 
the first time and all that that entails; and then to add to that 
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the harrowing experience of having to give birth in a stable, 
in the midst of animals; and then to add to that the sudden 
appearance of strangers who have been directed there by an 
angel, with a heavenly host singing “Glory to God in the 
highest.”  With all that going on, the necessity of pondering 
in her heart the meaning of it all was quite evident. 

Even though Mary is Mother of God and we are “merely” 
brothers and sisters to the Lord, the necessity of pondering 
in our hearts is the common point of connection with Mary, 
whose own beginnings are quite humble. 

And that’s perhaps a place to start as we celebrate this feast 
and as we pass over the threshold into a new year.  How’s 
our pondering going?  How are we taking the time and 
trouble to make sense of how the life God has given us is 
unfolding? 

You know, the key truth that the Church is presenting to us 
on this feast is that there is no compromise, no taking back 
when God decides that his Only Begotten Son, who is with 
him from all eternity, will enter directly into the human 
drama.  He will have a human mother.  He will take after 
her, share her DNA, usher from her own body, and become 
one of us. 

“Mother of God” is the first title given to Mary in the 
tradition of the Church and the most important one because 
it affirms the key event in the history of the world.  Before 
that moment there had been a gap between God and 
humanity.  And with the birth of Jesus that gap had been 
bridged.  Human nature had been drawn into God’s own 
life. 
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That’s the first mystery we ought to ponder because it’s our 
human nature that is drawn in.  The mission of God’s son 
to save us from our sins is the most obvious result of the 
Word becoming flesh, but the deeper mission, the one we 
often overlook, is God’s plan to bring us into the life of the 
Holy Trinity.  

The Son of Mary does not stop until he joins with the 
Father in sending the Holy Spirit upon us, not as some 
badge we wear, but as God dwelling in our hearts, making 
us coheirs with Christ of the glory of God. 

We cannot operate from this reality unless we are making 
room for it in our own consciousness, unless we are 
pondering it in our heart.  The amazement at such good 
news can spur us on to realizing its truth as we live out our 
lives, as we generate from them the good news of peace 
and mercy and justice poured out for others. 

Can we resolve today to walk into this New Year with a 
deeper awareness of the great gift we have been given and 
its potential to change the world?   

Can we allow that awareness to change us, to transform us 
into vessels of grace available to all who have not yet come 
to realize the great work God wants to accomplish in our 
midst—nothing less than the salvation of the world. 


